MINUTES

JEFFERSON COUNTY REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION

REGULAR MEETING

NOVEMBER 26, 2014
The Towers

500 Market Street, 2nd Floor

Steubenville, Ohio

7:00 P.M.
Present:



              

Scott Fabian, President, R-Steubenville  
          Donnie Elder, R-Knox Township       
       Township                                

          Ricardo Ricchetti, R-Mt. Pleasant Township      
Danny Householder, Vice-President, R-Saline

Terry Bell, A-Salem Township
       Township





Eric Mercer, R-Salem Township

Brandon Andresen, R-Jefferson County    

Dan Cermak, R-Smithfield Township
John Hartline, R-Jefferson County    

           William Stewart, R-Springfield Township 
Teresa DiCarlantonio, R-Steubenville


Frank Litva, R-Warren Township
Dorothy Blaner, R-Toronto


                     Brian Wilson, R-Wayne Township
Mayor Justin Dudzik, R-Adena


           Gini Chandler, A-Wayne Township
Ron Gower, R-Bergholz





Rich Brownlee, R-Bloomingdale  



GUESTS
Kelly Bauknecht, R-Dillonvale  



Paul Prater, AEP
Larry Porter, R-Empire




Evan Scurti, Jefferson County Port Authority
Ken Stanley, R-Irondale    




Adam Peeler, R-Mingo Junction
                     

STAFF

Mayor Charles Bannanio, R-Mt. Pleasant

Domenick Mucci Jr., Director

Ron Emerson, R-Yorkville          



Dan Morgan, R-Brush Creek Township               

         


OPENING OF MEETING:

President Fabian opened the official JCRPC meeting by asking for a moment of silence followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.  
ROLL CALL:
Vice President Householder called the Roll which determined there were enough representatives and alternates present to constitute a quorum. 
ELECTION OF OFFICERS


President Fabian opened the floor to any further nominations for the Executive Officers.  A motion was made by Frank Litva to nominate Ken Stanley to the position of Secretary; seconded by John Hartline; motion passed unanimously.  There being no further nominations from the floor, Dorothy Blaner moved to close the nominations; seconded by Brandon Andresen; motion passed unanimously.

There were no further nominations for President and Vice-President.  A motion was made by John Hartline to accept the nomination of Scott Fabian as President and Danny Householder as Vice-President; seconded by Brian Wilson; motion passed unanimously.


There were two nominations for the seat of Secretary, Mr. Parise and Mr. Stanley.  It was decided to take a vote by Roll Call.  There were 20 yes votes for Mr. Stanley; 1 no vote; 1abstain.  There was not a call vote for Mr. Parise.
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President Fabian told the Commission members the Executive Board is recommending a pay raise for the three Regional Planning Commission employees who have not had a raise since 2012. The proposed raise would include an increase of .65 for Domenick Mucci; .60 for Betty Lou Tarr, and .45 for Rich Fender.  A motion was made by Frank Litva to accept the pay raises; seconded by Brandon Andresen; motion passed unanimously.
DIRECTOR’S REPORT

Mr. Mucci started by stating he and Betty Lou had gone to the CDBG conference in Huron last Wednesday and unfortunately Betty Lou had to leave and come back home due to the fact that her father had taken a turn for the worse in the Hospital.  Due to his passing she will not be at the meeting this evening and he will be sure to let her know of the contributions which everyone gave this evening. He then proceeded to give her financial report.  As of the end of October the receipts were $202,086.32 and the disbursements were $142,948.81 which left a balance of $59,137.51.  He reported we did have a budget hearing with the Board of County Commissioners and once again we are asking for their support of our agency.  As everyone is aware a lot of our money is generated from the grants which we receive in the administration dollars from the grants.  In our budget hearing the handout was presented to the Board of County Commissioners showing a 5 year snapshot of Regional Planning’s grants.  We were able to apply for grants totaling amount including the Land Bank of $715,000.00 which won’t directly run through our agency but we put the application together and we are administering the dollars on behalf of the LandBank.  In the last 5 years we were able to administer almost $7.5 million.  Our administration out of these dollars was $243,482.50; however that doesn’t come close for what it cost to run our agency.  We did receive assistance from the Board of County Commissioners for which we are very grateful.  In years past prior to his hiring, the agency received about $120,000.00 from the Board of County Commissioners and last year they subsidized Regional Planning $80,000.00 and we requested $90,000.00 this year.  Two of the commissioners didn’t think that was a problem with what we are doing.  However, we will not know the outcome until after the first of the year.

Attorney General – Moving Ohio Forward Grant (Demolitions) – Since our last meeting RPC has been working with CT Consultants and the Village of Mingo Junction in the removal of 108 Holly Street.  The Housing Specialist estimate was $15,854.00 and a bid opening was held on Monday, September 22.  We received two (2) bids:  X-Treme $18,000.00 and D&L $21,450.00 both were 10% above the estimate so we had to re-advertise.  The second estimate was $18,304.00 and we received two bids:  X-Treme $16,500.00 and C. Crump $16,700.00.  However we need to wait for round III (grant agreement) the amount to be awarded continues to change.  We are now expecting to receive $10,550.00.  Once we receive the grant agreement the Director will ask the State to increase the amount before the commissioners award the contract.
Water and Sewer- We continue to work with Adena on their project.  We have provided the State with all the requested documentation for the ARC portion of the grant for the WWTP project that is being audited by the Appalachian Regional Commission.  We are awaiting the results.

Land Bank – This is moving forward and we would like to thank our County Treasurer Ray Agresta, Commissioners Maple and Graham for participation along with Evan Scurti and Chris Petrossi also Robin Thomas and of course our Planner.  On Thursday, November 6th we held a very productive meeting with the board.  Everyone will be provided a brochure at our next meeting to give an idea of the bank and plan on having a presentation in the near future.

Clean Ohio – This agreement is for $417,400.00 and is for an environmental assessment Phase II.  The Environmental Assessment is at the Ohio Cold Rolling Facility in Yorkville/Tiltonsville and is about completed.  We would like to thank Kara Allison with Hull & Associate, our planner, and the villages of Yorkville and Tiltonsville for their hard work.  
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USEPA – Deadline for our USEPA Coalition grant application is December 19th.  If the coalition members have not submitted their participation letter please do so.  Those who were asked to provide support letters please do so as soon as possible.  Larry Smith once again is assisting us with this application.

2013 CDBG Formula – Shelly and Sands has completed the paving projects for the Village of Mingo Junction and the townships of Saline and Wayne.  We would like to thank Jim Branagan our county engineer and Clay for their help on this project.  We still need to receive the invoice and complete the close out of the program however the 2013 CDBG programs are completed.
2014 CDBG Formula – This application is for $159,000.00. The Village of Bergholz and Steubenville Township submitted street improvements (paving) projects and the Village of Tiltonsville submitted a water line project. At the Board of County Commissioners meeting today, they signed the CDBG Grant for $159,000.00 and it will now be submitted to the state for their signatures. As soon as we receive this back from the state we can begin our environmental review and start on the projects. 

2014 CHIP – We are continuing to work with Marshall Bleckman & Associates who will be administering this grant through the City of Toronto.  Jefferson County was notified that we were awarded $225,000.00.  We are still waiting for a grant agreement. In 2015 we will be able to take applications county wide and at the present time we are only accepting contact information from interested parties.

Mr. Mucci announced there was a guest speaker this evening and his name is Paul Prater from American Electric Power (AEP).  Mr. Prater thanked everyone for allowing him to speak.  He told everyone they should had picked up some information from Electric Power which was on the handout table when they arrived.  This paper shows AEP purchase power agreement which affects the Cardinal Plant, the three units at McCombsville which is in Coshocton County, the Zimmer Plant down in Clairmont, and the Stewart Plant in Brown County.  Everyone knows we are going to be fully deregulated in about May of 2015 and these particular units are not going to be run by American Electric if they are not profitable.  One of the issues AEP has is that they are closing the Muskingum River Plant, the Cameron Plant, the Sporium Plant, and some others.  This is a signed sealed delivered thing and there is no changing that.  These other units which are fully deregulated, depending on what the market looks like, they have some options of what they may do with them.  If they are profitable they will run them.  If they are not profitable, they can sale them.  If they sale them everyone knows it will not be at the book value they are at, so the tax base would decrease.  What AEP is asking from the Public Utilities Commission is that they want to regulate those units.  It would be at the fixed price.  So if the price of electric goes up in the market that will help hold the prices down, now it won’t hold them all the way down, but it won’t be as high as it would had.  On the other hand, if the price would drop dramatically (and he doesn’t see that happening) it would stabilize the plant that they continue to run.  Will it affect the electric bills?  Yes.  So what they are asking, and some locals already has done this, is to write a letter to the Commission (templates were included in the packets which were handed out) and Mr. Mucci would hand out the electronic version so you can cut and paste.  AEP would like the letters sent to the Public Utilities Commission, Chairman Johnson, and include the case numbers which are shown on top of the first page.  First Energy was here earlier for the Sammis Plant because they are in the same boat.  The only difference for them is you guys don’t pay bills to them basically.  They have the same issue with Sammis and some of their other generating units.  There are some people who do not want this because they look at it as reregulation, and it is, and we think it would be for about a 10 year period of time because that would be the life of most of those units.  He opened the floor for discussion.  He appreciated everyone’s support.
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Mr. Mucci introduced Evan Scurti, the Executive Director of the Port Authority.   He stated he has been very busy working with the Regional Planning Commission while serving on the Landbank Board and working with USEPA application.  They have been busy at the Port Authority with some pipeline projects which include the industrial park.  They are working with a company inside the county for several months finding a good location for them as well. 

NEXT MEETING
A motion was made by Mr. Stewart to move the next meeting to December 17, 2014 at 7:00 p.m.  on the second floor of the Towers; seconded by Mr. Mercer; motion passed unanimously.
ADJOURNMENT


A motion was made by Mr. Cermak to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Mr. Stewart; motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully Submitted,

Matt Parise, Secretary

As per Betty Lou Tarr

